BOARD OF SELECTMEN
TUESDAY – MAY 27, 2014

The regular meeting for the Board of Selectmen convened at 7:00 p.m. in the conference room at 29 Thompson Street. In attendance were Edward A. Maia, Edward S. Harrison and Dr. Richard M. Smith. Also present were Town Administrator Evan Brassard and the media.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.

Acceptance of meeting minutes:
Mr. Harrison made a motion to accept the meeting minutes of May 6, 2014 – open session.  Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Warrant for Annual Town Election:
Dr. Smith read the Annual Town Election warrant into the record.
Mr. Harrison made a motion to approve the said warrant. Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

New Town Office Lighted Signs – Reed Coles:
Mr. Coles, on behalf of the group called Monson Rocks, approached the Board of Selectmen with a proposal for a modern LED sign board. Mr. Coles said he has already brought this idea to the Building Committee, which he is a member of. 
Mr. Coles explained the proposed sign board would be placed at the corner of State and Main Streets in front of the new Town office building and would project to the public events being held at the school, such as sporting events, theatrical events, etc., to raise the school spirit since the schools are hidden away on the back streets, and noted he feels the events need more exposure in town.
Dr. Smith said he wanted to place a sign similar to this at his office here in town, however the Monson zoning bylaw forbids that type of sign.

Mr. Maia read the Monson Zoning Bylaw 5.3.2-8 into the record, and noted this would take a bylaw change before a sign such as this could be considered.
Mr. Maia informed Mr. Coles he should go before the Zoning Board of Appeals, as it would take a zoning change before even considering this request.
Mr. Maia asked about the funding for this project, and Mr. Coles responded he has brought it before the Athletic Boosters and they would like to help fund it, and other than that they will go searching. The cost would be between $10,000 and $20,000.

Dr. Smith said he can see the value in it, bringing pertinent information to the towns’ people, but he also sees the potential negative of distracting drivers, which the Board felt was the reason for the bylaw.

Mr. Maia said the area of the new Town office building has heavy pedestrian traffic, and a sign like this could be distracting to drivers in that area, and noted the number one place to go to for any information is the internet and felt the web pages should be up-dated regularly, as this is the best form of advertisement right now. 
New Town Office/Police Department Update:
Mr. Brassard said he had a tour of Memorial Hall about two weeks ago, and most of the work being done at this time seems to be done by Paul DeMaio. Mr. Brassard also noted, right now we are in the bid process and we are waiting for some bids to come in on Memorial Hall projects, such as ADA compliance, electrical work, the alarm system, a large section of dry wall and some door hardware. 
Mr. Brassard said Memorial Hall probably won’t be open by the Summerfest, however Town Planner Dan Laroche is exploring some avenues to have Memorial Hall open for at least that day.

Mr. Brassard said he also toured the new Town Offices and Police Department last week and took pictures that are posted on the town’s web site and Facebook. Mr. Brassard explained most of the interior framing is currently going up, and the roof is being finished. The original completion date was October 15th and Mr. Brassard said they are now looking at the beginning of November; an Open House will be planned.

Hampshire Council of Governments Aggregation Agreement:
Mr. Brassard said the Hampshire Council of Governments Aggregation Agreement was voted on at the last Town meeting, and the residents decided to go with this program. This will allow Monson to be put into the pool of communities to hopefully help us negotiate for a lower electrical rate.
The Board of Selectmen said they would feel better if Town Counsel reviewed the contract, as this is standard procedure for any contracts signed by them.

Town Wide Tag Sale – Joanie Simmons:
Ms. Simmons approached the Board of Selectmen and said she would like to schedule the Town Wide Tag Sale for Saturday, August 30th, Labor Day weekend, with maps available at the gazebo and hours from 8:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m.
Mr. Harrison made a motion to approve the Town Wide Tag Sale as just described, with permission to use the gazebo. Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

In Other Business to Come Before the Board:
· Fire Chief Laurent McDonald approached the Board of Selectmen and reiterated when he did his budget for FY2015, there were four various proposals and it was agreed to go with the forth level budget. In that budget, Chief McDonald proposed the restructuring of how they are currently paying the Deputy Fire Chief. He is here tonight to finalize and formalize how they were paying this position previously to restructuring it to the new format. Chief McDonald gave the Board handouts explaining this, as attached. Chief McDonald noted the Finance Committee approved the salary of $61,800 for this position. This will make the Deputy Fire Chief position an exempt salaried employee. He will still work his shift, 100 hours by-weekly, and anything above and beyond that is salary covered, so there won’t be any time and a half for overtime. This is a managerial position and will take effect on July 1st.
Mr. Maia asked if the draft of the job description had been reviewed by Town Counsel, and Chief McDonald replied “not yet”.

Dr. Smith made a motion the Deputy Fire Chief position, a salary employee, at the rate of $61,800 starting on July 1, 2014. Mr. Harrison seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
Mr. Maia felt when approving such detailed job descriptions, it’s still best to have Town Counsel look it over prior to implementing it. Chief McDonald said this vote is strictly for the salary implementation, but he fully understands and will make sure that happens.
· Mr. Brassard noted Town Planner Dan Laroche gave him a press release late this afternoon and read it into the record. The press release noted the Town of Monson will be updating its Open Space and Recreation Plan this summer and they are looking for input from residents of the town. The Monson Open Space and Recreation Committee will be holding a public meeting for all Monson residents on Monday, June 2, 2014, at 6:00 p.m. at the Town Administration Building located at 29 Thompson Street.
Correspondence was read and completed.

Mr. Maia thanked the citizens of Monson for the opportunity to serve on the Monson Board of Selectmen for the last three years, and wished everyone at the table and the Town of Monson, good luck in continuing with our rebuilding, and added he looks forward to seeing us moving into our new Town Hall.

Dr. Smith thanked Mr. Maia for serving and noted Mr. Maia was a definite asset to the Board. Dr. Smith said he will always remember working through the tornado with him. Mr. Harrison dittoed what Dr. Smith said.

Mr. Maia noted he will remain a Selectman until the June 10th elections, but noted this is his last Board of Selectmen’s meeting.

At 7:30 p.m., Mr. Harrison made a motion to adjourn from open session to go into executive session to discuss strategy with respect to collective bargaining or litigation – pursuant to M.G.L. c.30A, § 21 (3), not to return to open session. Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

___________________________

Dr. Richard M. Smith, Clerk
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